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are not available for early redemption. As a result, (in the absence of secondary-market 
buybacks) �uncommitted funds� will accumulate in the Treasury (even though there remains 
debt in the hands of the public).8 Projected �on-budget� surpluses also contribute to excess cash 
reserves. Estimates by the Congressional Budget Office put these excess cash reserves at $3.2 
trillion by 2011.   
 
In adjusting to reduced funding requirements, the U.S. Treasury has altered its issuance policy 
and begun buying back some debt. Regarding changes to issuance policy, the Treasury has 
begun issuing fewer new treasury securities than are maturing and is focusing issuance on a few 
benchmark maturities. Between 1996 and mid-2000, the Treasury reduced bill issuance by 
almost 30 percent, and decreased issuance of coupon securities by more than 50 percent.9 The 
Treasury also reduced the frequency of issuance of some maturities. For instance, the Treasury 
has stopped issuing one-year bills and three-year notes and cut the number of annual auctions of 
30-year bonds from three to two.  
 
Regarding repurchases of debt by the U.S. Treasury, in early 2000 the Treasury began buying 
back longer-term issues in secondary markets�the first buy back in 70 years. The plans 
announced by the Treasury in January 2000 involved buying back up to $30 billion (par value) 
in publicly held debt during the year. The actual amount of buybacks was $30 billion. These 
buybacks have concentrated on more seasoned, higher-interest debt, in order to offset the 
lengthening of the maturity of the treasury debt that had taken place during the past several 
years. The Treasury has also announced plans to buy back another $18 billion in debt during the 
first half of 2001. 
 
Against this background, the stock of actively-traded treasury debt could decline very rapidly. 
Although the federal government debt is presently about $5.6 trillion, almost half this amount is 
held in U.S. Federal, state, and local government accounts (see Figure 4), and another 21 
percent is owned by the U.S. Federal Reserve Board and foreign official institutions. In other 
words, the �free float� of treasury securities is less than $2 trillion. During the first three years 
of successive budget surpluses in the United States, 1998-2000, the publicly-held treasury debt 
fell by $363 billion. The most conservative of the projections by the Congressional Budget 
Office would produce a publicly-held stock of debt equal to just five percent of GDP in ten 
years (Figure 7); the free float of treasury securities would, under these projections, disappear 
within five years.  
 
There are, however, at least three possible reasons why the shrinking supply of treasury 
securities may be a temporary phenomenon. As a result, any analysis of the costs and benefits of  
                                                 
8 The Treasury cannot buy back any outstanding bond it chooses. Original Issue Discount (OID) 
rules restrict the treasury from repurchasing securities whose prices have fallen more than a 
minimal amount below the issuance price. 

9 See Gensler (2000). 
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markets in order to take views on the future path of interest rates or exploit arbitrage 
opportunities. Trading and investment strategies involving government securities frequently are 
oriented toward taking advantage of anticipated changes in the slope or shape of the yield curve. 
For example, a trader that expects the yield curve to steepen (expects long-term bond prices to 
fall relative to short-term bond prices) might sell short long-term bonds and buy short-term 
bonds.  
 
Government securities as near-monies and safe havens 
  
Government securities are close substitutes for the currency of the issuing country. At very short 
maturities, government securities have little market risk and thus are reliable stores of value. As 
a result, government securities are a medium of exchange�they are widely accepted as 
collateral against the future delivery of cash (including transfers of central bank reserves and 
bank deposits).15 For example, U.S. treasury securities can be used to settle certain kinds of 
financial obligations, with fast and cheap settlement across Fedwire, and European government 
securities can be used as a collateral to obtain intraday liquidity (central bank funds) for 
transactions settled on the European payments system (Target).  
 
This near-money property has created a safe haven role for U.S. treasury securities, some euro-
denominated government securities, and Japanese government securities, during periods of 
financial stress. The safe-haven role is supported by the use of these markets by central banks 
for monetary policy, foreign-exchange reserves management, and financial stability purposes, 
since central banks readily deliver central bank deposits (base money) against government 
securities. Specifically, while by definition any liquid asset can be converted into a safe asset by 
selling the asset and buying a safe asset, during extreme market events when there is an increase 
in the aggregate demand for liquidity, the central bank has almost monopoly control over the 
supply of liquidity. This reinforces the safe haven role of government securities.  
 

IV.  RECENT MARKET DEVELOPMENTS AND PRIVATE AND OFFICIAL 
REACTIONS TO THE SHRINKING SUPPLY OF U.S. TREASURIES 

 
The declining stock of U.S. treasury securities has already significantly affected the 
characteristics and roles of treasury securities and the treasury market. This section reviews the 
salient features of these effects, and then describes how private market participants and the 
Federal Reserve are adapting.  
 
 

                                                 
15 It is possible that government securities will become close substitutes for the currencies of 
non-issuing countries. There is a push for global collateral pools, that is, for U.S. treasuries and 
sovereign debt of other countries to be acceptable collateral for liquidity provision by central 
banks.  





































 - 42 - 

 

presents an important challenge for investors that have rigid requirements to hold long-duration 
assets (which is often further complicated by the presence of restrictions on the amounts of 
credit risk that may be taken by portfolio managers). In large part for this reason, The Bond 
Market Association�the membership of which includes financial institutions that are active in 
U.S. fixed-income markets�has advocated maintaining issuance of 30-year treasury bonds.30 
Maintaining some issuance of 30-year bonds may be beneficial to the long end of the strips 
market, which is of further help to those investors that wish to match long-duration liabilities. 
Treasuries are important to portfolio managers also because the performance of portfolio 
managers is assessed against benchmark portfolios, and all of the main benchmark fixed-income 
portfolios presently attach a significant weight to U.S. treasury securities. The shrinking supply 
of treasuries is reducing the share that treasuries have in the main benchmark portfolios. There 
are two main consequences of this. First, other fixed income market segments, and particularly 
the U.S. and European corporate sectors, are receiving higher weights in benchmark portfolios. 
This has produced increased demand for bonds in these segments of the fixed-income markets. 
Second, some market participants report that higher weights on corporate markets in benchmark 
indexes may have altered market dynamics in that the price of private credit is dependent on the 
portfolio rebalancing operations of a wider range (including geographically) of institutions. It is 
unclear whether this has raised or lowered the volatility of interest rates. It is noteworthy that 
some market participants point to this as a key factor underlying the increase in spreads in the 
higher-yield bond markets in late 2000. 
 
Overall, the shrinking supply of treasury securities is likely to continue to have important 
consequences for short-term liquidity management and funding as well as longer-term portfolio 
management. The consequences for short-term liquidity management and funding appear 
largely transitional, and market participants have already made significant headway in adjusting 
their businesses to the shrinking supply of treasuries. The consequences for longer-term 
portfolio management appear to be less easily accommodated. There tends to be a dearth of high 
quality, long-maturity fixed-income instruments that are desired by investment mangers that 
have long-duration liabilities. Managers may need to manage growing �gap risk� caused by a 
greater mismatch between the maturities of their assets and liabilities. This challenge could pose 
particular challenges to important classes of institutional investors, such as insurance companies 
and pension funds. If these private risks are not well managed, they could pose financial 
stability challenges in some national markets.  
 

C.  How Might the Ability to Hedge Interest-Rate Risk be Affected? 
 

 
While liquidity in the U.S. treasury market is still unmatched�and the cost of establishing or 
removing positions is still comparatively low�for several reasons U.S. treasuries have become 
less reliable, and more expensive, for hedging interest rate risk. Most importantly, increased 
market risk on treasury securities and reduced correlations between treasury yields with other  
                                                 
30 See The Bond Market Association (2001). 
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large and liquid U.S. treasury market are not clear.32 Reflecting this ambiguity, there are two 
main views among market participants.  
 
The first view is that other instruments will substitute for treasury securities in all the roles that 
they have played. According to this view, U.S. treasury securities have served as an �anchor� 
that supports a broad range of financial activity, and markets will adapt to a shrinking supply of 
treasury securities by �shifting the anchor.� While treasury securities have the desirable 
property of being free of credit risk, highly rated corporate and agency debt securities as well as 
some bank liabilities have very little private credit risk as well. In addition, the U.S. Treasury 
will need to maintain at least a deep and liquid short-term bill market for cash management 
purposes. According to this first view, the adjustment to a shrinking supply of treasury 
securities is not a cause for alarm. The second view is that private financial instruments cannot 
substitute for treasury securities in their role as a safe haven. As a result, the disappearance of a 
large, deep and liquid treasury market will fundamentally alter the operation of the U.S. 
financial system and even international finance, especially during periods of stress.33 According 
to this view, investors engage in a wide variety of risky financial activities on the premise that 
treasury securities are there in the event that they need to shed risk. Without treasury securities, 
there may be larger required adjustments in market prices when large adverse shocks occur. Of 
course, a complete assessment requires weighing these potential benefits of treasury securities 
against the direct costs to taxpayers of servicing debt (net of the return on government assets 
accumulated as a result of issuing debt) as well as any macroeconomic effects of public debt.    
 
A key to assessing potential changes in market dynamics during periods of stress is whether 
other instruments could substitute for treasuries as a safe haven. Although there is no direct 
evidence on the link between what assets are considered by market participants as safe havens 
and the set of assets that central banks have on their balance sheets, some market participants 
suggest that it is reasonable to expect that the class of instruments (or range of securities) that 
could serve as a substitute safe haven for government securities is the class of assets that central 
banks hold and use for monetary interventions. In U.S. dollar financial markets, possible 
substitutes for treasury securities as safe havens could include claims on U.S. financial 
institutions and securities issued or guaranteed by the agencies in the United States (notably 
Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, and FHLB). The supply of agency securities is presently not much 
less than the free-float of treasury securities. However, even agency securities have some 
private credit risk, and since the magnitude of credit risk will be time-varying, this magnitude 
must be continuously gauged.34  
                                                 
32 For a discussion of the potential impact on investors of disappearing U.S. treasuries and the 
availability of portfolio substitutes, see Reinhart (2000). 

33 See, Wojnilower (2000). 
 
34 It may be possible to manufacture a debt security that is virtually risk-free in the form of a 
high-quality tranche of a collateralized bond or loan obligation (CMOs and CLOs). These 
vehicles pool bonds or loans and issue different tranches of claims, differentiated by their 

(continued�) 
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Shifting into private assets may be interpreted by market participants as tantamount to the Fed 
underwriting some of the risks associated with the issuing counterparty. This raises at least two 
important questions. First, to what extent should central banks systematically incur credit risk, 
and other financial risks, in order to achieve its monetary and financial stability objectives? 
Second, to what extent is it prudent for central banks to become engaged in monetary and 
financial stability decisions that also, by their very nature, allocate capital to competing sectors 
or firms within the economic and financial system?  
 
In summary, U.S. treasury securities have historically been a safe-haven for U.S. and 
international investors. It is, however, unclear whether this served to buffer financial asset 
prices and markets from significant shocks. Regardless of the answer to this question, the 
markets may identify and come to rely on new �safe haven� assets. How smooth this transition 
will be, whether market dynamics will be significantly altered, and how the nature of domestic 
and international systemic risks will be altered, are questions that can not yet be answered. 
 

F.  Is the International Role of the Dollar Likely to be Affected? 
 
The U.S. dollar is the main currency of denomination for international financial transactions, 
accounting for about 40 percent of international bonds and bank loans.35 The predominant role 
of the dollar in international financial markets reflects at least three factors. First, market 
participants consider the U.S. economic and financial system as stable, resilient, transparent, 
and well-managed and possessing a robust legal and operational infrastructure. Because of this, 
the risk of an isolated, unilateral and catastrophic collapse in the U.S. economy and financial 
system is seen as remote. Second, U.S. dollar fixed-income markets are arguably the deepest 
and most liquid in the world. Third, the main intervention tool in foreign exchange markets by 
central banks around the world has historically been U.S. treasury securities.  
 
Central banks and private market participants have responded to the shrinking supply of 
treasury securities by substituting into other dollar financial instruments. In light of the 
historical international role of the dollar, this raises the question of whether that role will shift as 
financial instruments increasingly substitute for treasuries in their traditional functions. The 
predominant view among market participants is that it will not. The role of U.S. treasuries in  
                                                                                                                                                            
seniority of claim to the underlying cash flows. Thus, in principle one tranche could be senior 
enough that the credit risk is nil. Whether it is feasible to create a large enough supply of this 
senior-most tranche appears unlikely. The publicly-held stock of treasury securities is currently 
more than half as large as the entire stock of private corporate debt securities outstanding in the 
United States. In addition, if it was to serve also as the instrument of Fed intervention then the 
supply of it would have to grow at least at the rate of base money growth, which has been close 
to 8 percent on average over the past several decades. 

35 See Moody�s Investors Service (2000). 










	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

